Boulder Preparatory Charter High School

Board of Trustees Meeting

Wednesday, February 9, 2011

6:00 pm to 8:00 pm, Boulder Preparatory Charter High School

Attendance:  

Board Members: John Taylor, Frank Dubofsky, Pam Ford, Donelda Mason, Kimberly Howard (attended by phone), Ida Sandoval.

Others: Lili Adeli, Tina Lesniak, Greg Brown, Lisa Wyant, Leah Arvanitis, Gabe Dillon, Israel Sanchez, Yu Shen Chang

Ida called the meeting to order at 6:11 pm and read the Mission of Boulder Preparatory Charter High School. Josephina is traveling today, but left her proxy with Donelda.
Item:  Reading and Approval of January 29, 2011 Minutes

Individuals reviewed the minutes. Ida asked if there are any questions, comments or corrections. Ida asked for a motion to approve, Donelda moved to approve the minutes, Frank seconded. Pam asks if additional documents presented at the meeting should be put in an addendum to the minutes. Ida suggests that having the documents referenced in the minutes should be good enough.  Frank agrees and thinks that the minutes are good enough, but documents usually are not attached. Today, for example, there are a lot of documents that we are referencing and they can become confusing or lost.  Ida suggested that when we go through governance training we can ask about this.  Ida moved for a vote to approve the minutes.  Everyone is in favor.  Minutes were approved.  

Item:  Open Comments, New Business & Announcements

Lili introduced Yu Shen Chang who is a senior this year.  

Yu Shen: He came to this school in 2009.  At his last school, Halcyon, he was unhappy and not doing well, he didn’t think he was going to graduate.  Since coming to Boulder Prep, he’s learned that it’s not about graduating on time, but being able to do the work and understanding it.  He hated math, it didn’t work in his mind, but then he sat down with the teacher, Gabe. He spent time explaining math to Yu Shen and taught him how to do it.  Now he has all of his math credits and is now doing Algebra 2.  

Lili:  Yu Shen earned all A’s in Block 1 and all A’s and 1 B in Block 2.  He’s taking college level courses, we are very proud of him.  Thank you.

Ida:  Anything else?

Pam:  I have a few things: (1) the Pasta Pot Luck has been changed to next Tuesday, 2/15/11 at 5:30pm. (2) I have a few questions as secretary; am I giving people enough time for edits and revisions?  Do you want documents sent all together, which might delay the minutes, or each document sent as it is ready?

Ida and Donelda both like all documents at the same time.
Ida: Thinks that having the Board packet on the last Monday before the Board meeting is enough time to review the final documents to be presented at the meeting on the next Wednesday.
Item:  Sunshine List by Ida Sandoval

Ida:  Do we have an established list?

Lili:  No, but within the next month we are launching our new website which will have a blog area where parents can sign up if they want to be notified of Board events/items.  When people inquire about it, we will direct them to the website and from there we can create a list.  We do not have a handbook for the parents, but again we will be directing people to the new website.

Ida:  Can you provide us with an update on the website at the next Board meeting?

Lili:  Yes

Item:  Finance Committee Update by Donelda Mason
Donelda:  The committee met last Wednesday (2/2) and had a great discussion with Chuck McElwain and Rick Boos.  The meeting went well and we took lots of notes and are working on revamping the financial policies.  Rick did email the committee one of his other school’s whole financial packet.  We don’t think we can use everything in there, but there are areas we can adapt and adopt. This will be an ongoing project and that we will be working on for awhile.  We did meet on a day that the schools were closed and Chuck said most people are not that committed to this and was happy that Boulder Prep is.

Capital Reserve:  These are estimates of property equity, need and fund balance scenarios.  Donelda offered to run other scenarios at the Board’s request and will email this document to everyone.  Real estate for the size we need is estimated to be $1.1 or $1.2 which leaves about $300,000 - $400,000 to make up that gap.  Financing is an option as well, and we currently have a mortgage.  Lili said that through the Rose and Gates Foundations we may be able to raise up to $100,000 for this purpose.  The Daniels Fund is also another avenue for grant writing.

Frank:  Is this for new building?

Donelda:  Either a new building or expanding our current facility.

Frank:  What would help is to get a group meeting and realtors that have an ear to ground and find out what is out there in our price range that has what we need.  Real estate has gone down in Boulder.

Donelda:  I agree, John and Frank are on the facilities committee, would you be willing to look into contacting a realtor?

Frank:  I am willing to.  Lili and I know the person who sold us this building.  I just wanted to make sure this is a space issue.

Donelda:  Yes it is.  We are looking for a space of 8,000 - 10,000 square feet. The chance of us finding a building that we don’t have to do anything to is pretty much non-existent.  If a building needs too much in renovation, the total cost may be too much. 

Ida:  What is the need and timing?

Lili:  It depends on how much time is needed to remodel to address our needs.  We would be looking to transition over summer break.  If money came together quickly and we want to shoot for this summer, great, but I don’t think that would happen.

Ida:  Need for space is immediate, but it’s all about timing.  Let’s look at the schedule through the 2012 school year.

John:  What is our current square footage?

Lili:  Approximately 6000

John:  If we find 8000, are we looking to have enrollment same or expand?

Pam:  We are not looking to go beyond the 125 – 150 enrollment we have.  We are comfortable with the current size of the student population.  One of the reasons that we don’t have more student teachers is that we don’t have more classrooms.  We have had opportunities for new student teachers, but we do not have the space for them to teach.  Maximum enrollment for our classes is often determined by classroom capacity. Thinking forward, we need to consider if one computer lab is meeting our current needs?  One of my major concerns is that our curriculum should dictate program decisions and not be based on space issues.

Lili:  Currently we own this space and one unit is leased back to the District.  If we purchase new space, the District probably does not want to co-mingle money.  They would want to own the building outright and lease back to us at no charge.

Frank:  Are we looking at Melton’s area?  And do we need to find a buyer for this space?

Lili:  Yes, we would need to find a buyer for this space.  Melton has shown some interest in our space and we have shown interest in his space.

Pam:  Melton’s space is better for offices, not necessarily for classrooms.  If we move offices there, then our current office space doesn’t lend well to classroom space.  I’d prefer to consider a new facility.
Lili:  I have a vision of how we can redesign this area, but I am also open to new buildings. I just want to do what is best for the school.
Donelda:  If we do move outside this building, do we prefer to stay in this area?

Pam;  Yes, we draw from Boulder Valley School District and St. Vrain School District and to move closer to one or the other could create transportation issues for some of our students.

John:  Transportation is good in this area as well and if fast tracks does come, it could help.

Pam agreed.

Ida:  Frank will you look into realtor options?

Frank:  Yes.  

Ida:  Donelda do you have any other finance items? 

Donelda:  Nothing else on the financials right now.

Item:  Annual Calendar by Ida Sandoval
Ida:  Josephina’s idea of what the calendar should have is a list of items and dates that we review and vote on regularly, such as Board officers and revised budgets in January. Basically, an annual calendar includes items that occur on regularly scheduled basis.

Pam will bring a list of possible calendar items for Board consideration.

Pam also called attention to the “Yearly Reports” document that she provided for Board members showing when reports will be presented at Board meetings throughout the year by the Headmasters, Development Director and the Director of Finance.
Ida will take action to have some examples to bring to the next meeting and assemble an annual calendar over the next 2 meetings.  The August meeting should have year-end financial and upcoming budget for school year.

Lili:  If the new fiscal year starts in July, it seems strange to not approve the budget until August.  I’m not comfortable being in a fiscal year without an approved budget.

Greg:  We model the district; this is pretty much how the schools do it.

Donelda:  Will follow up with Rick on best practices.

Ida:  We’ll try and do a draft calendar at the next meeting

Item:  Charter Renewal Discussion and Approval by Lili Adeli and Pam Ford
Pam:  Boulder Valley School District Board met last night (2/8) and approved our Charter Renewal Contract.  Now our Board needs to approve the Contract.  Does anyone have questions or concerns?

John:  Thank you, Lili, for putting everything together. The application and renewal process went very smoothly.

Ida:  Asked for a motion to approve Boulder Prep’s new Contract.  John moved.  Frank and Donelda seconded.  All approved.  Motion to approve the new Contract passed.

Opened sparkling cider – toast to the approved contract, the next 5 years and Lili.
Item:  Board Training Discussion by Ida Sandoval and Donelda Mason

Donelda:  The email I sent was what the League offers and Nora’s recommendations.  Lili also put together a spreadsheet of the training options which she is handing out (emailed to Kim).  Lili researched other companies who provide similar trainings to what the League offers. The spreadsheet compares trainings from the different companies.  There are multiple places to go for trainings including online options which are free.  We do have an option to do free online for some training and paying for other trainings.  We need to discuss what we want to do.  In addition, we originally contracted with Rick Boos for $2500 and have almost expended that amount.  I would like to do another contract with him for additional $1000 - $1500.  
Tina was asked by the Finance Committee to provide the Board with an update on the amount of money that has been spent to-date by the Board. 

Ida clarified the expenditures and Donelda explained that this document was meant to provide the Board with the most current information to assist the Board in its deliberations for future expenditures.
Pam: I would like to ask Lili to talk about the people she’s been talking with in putting this spreadsheet together.  

Kim:  I don’t want to lose site of Nora’s credibility with the District and with the trainings she offered that we have included in our application to District.  We don’t want it to hurt our credibility.

Frank:  Did we tell the District we were going to use Nora?
Ida:  We did tell the District in the Governance section of our application that  Nora has served in an advisory capacity.  But our future commitment is pretty general in the charter application.  Lili, take us through the new options, we already know about the League.  

Lili:  Option #2 is a hybrid of free online and face-to-face with the League.  The online option:  there are 15 hours of online we can each do at home and at our leisure.  There are 30 modules and each module takes 30 minutes.

Pam:  Josephina went through all of the online modules and can speak to the effectiveness of this approach.

Lili:  When someone completes all 15 hours of online trainings on Governance Basics and Advanced, there is a certificate of completion that you can print. Another provider for services is the Colorado Association of School Boards (CASB) of which BVSD is a member. The League has a good reputation with the District, but District Board members train with CASB.  Then we have a hybrid of free online, the book “Trustee Handbook – Principles of Good Practice” and face-to-face with CASB, Richard Male or the League.  
Ida:  Initial thoughts?  Training is a priority and we need to add in a line item in the budget regardless of who is on the board or governing it.  It is an investment.  Let’s look at different cost structures and what is right for us and put it in the budget.  First, we need to prioritize our goals.  We need to collectively agree on our goals and priorities and put them in the financials. 

Pam:  A needs assessment might be the way to start. Nora offered and the other folks have similar offers. 

Donelda:  I agree, for me this needs to be a regular line item in the budget every year.  Nora suggested $1,000-$2000 for board training and Rick agreed.  This budget year is ending in 5 months and we need to decide about next year’s budget - what makes sense and our needs in this budget year.

Frank:  Trust building is part of strategic planning.  We need to work on building trust; I feel better at this meeting over last.  Nora is suited to help us build trust, she is uniquely qualified because she has worked with us before, but maybe it’s a good idea to find someone who doesn’t know about all the issues we’ve had and get a more balanced approach.  But trust building is more important than the rules.  Nora should be hired for trust building at least and maybe the Governance is up for grabs.

John:  We are talking about Board training, but the administration is involved too.  Because of the events of last year – trust building is crucial.  I’m more comfortable with the League as they’ve been involved with us for some time and there is less of a learning curve than there would be with a new company.  Much of governance basics can be done online; this could help us keep on budget.  Trust part should be done face- to-face.  Needs assessment should be done as a group.


Donelda read the following proxy statement by Josephina regarding her thoughts on Board training: 
“While I fully acknowledge the many positive contributions Nora Flood/the Colorado League of Charter Schools provided our Board during the summer, and assess she is competent in the domains of professional services/board development, etc. please note that I, unlike some of my fellow board members, do not believe that Nora Flood/The Colorado League of Charter Schools would necessarily make the best facilitator for Boulder Preparatory Charter High School Board development training just because “she has specific knowledge of what has happened with the Board in the past” and “knows everything we have experienced and can address our specific needs.” I believe that the Board would benefit from exploring other Board development training provider possibilities. I am of the firm belief that there are other Board professional providers that can competently address the Board’s specific training concerns.”
Kim:  I agree with both John and Frank, I have a lot of confidence in Nora.  I think that she proved to me a level of competence for moving forward.  I can appreciate the finances and trained facilitators to help us, but I feel Nora is the best to guide us through training.  I’m not opposed to using someone else for a portion.  I feel now that Nora is asking for monetary compensation that we are looking elsewhere.  She has contributed a lot of guidance and ability to work together.  I would like Nora to be a part of the training going forward.

Ida:  I agree with Kim.  I had many conversations with Nora and she said her boss said you need to start charging Boulder Prep and she said they are really turning a corner here.  She could have charged us and didn’t and that needs to be part of our consideration.  I think the money invested with Rick Boos was beneficial and a strategic one and the board training is the same.  Maybe we go through online training and then hire Nora for 2 hours to answer questions not covered online.  What Frank is saying is let’s not dance around the elephant in the room – how does the administration work effectively with the Board?  That is the root cause of the trust issues.  As long as friction continues we will have problems reaching our goals.  Egos and the past need to go away.  Once we have this alignment we can now move on our 5 year strategic plan.

Frank:  Go to Nora and ask what she thinks on that.  She may say we can’t do it in that order and I’d go with whatever she said.  She may say we do too many things wrong governance-wise and that is what we need to do first. I’d like to put the ball in her court first.  I want people to feel good about being here and what we are doing. We are already doing better, but we need Nora’s help and guidance.

Pam:  I know that Josephina has thoughts on the trust issue; that is one of her areas of expertise; she has specific ideas on the need for building trust and the facilitation of this process.  I’d like her to have a chance to express those to you.  I agree that the trust issue is extremely important.  I agree that we need to address it sooner rather than later. For me, it’s about who is the best facilitator for that process.  I would like for Josephina to have her input on this before we vote on it.

John:  Nora works for the League and I’m sure gets a good salary for it.  I do feel that she’s been compensated even though it wasn’t by us, it was by the League.  

Pam:  Nora was very clear to us that if we write a check it goes to the League, not to Nora.

Frank:  Josephina’s statement addressed that Nora is not the best person for this.

Pam: I heard that it was about the governance training, not the trust piece. She might have specific suggestions for the trust piece.

Donelda:  I think she did based on the line, “just because she has specific knowledge, she might not be the best person.” I think Pam is right and she didn’t completely address the facilitation of the trust piece.

John:  Are we putting off the vote until next board meeting – as we know email votes don’t work.

Ida:  We talked about governance – are we thinking that training will be taken online and if we have advanced questions we then have Nora come in for a Board meeting?  And the rest we are not really sure where we are going with that.  And we need to commit to add a line item in next year’s budget and Donelda needs to put that in – we don’t need to vote on that.  Do we need to commit to a time frame to complete the online modules?

Pam:  During the normal course of a Board meeting, questions on policy and practice arise, do we put them in the minutes?

Ida: There are questions about governance that we need answers to.  Maybe we need to keep a running list that we can refer back to during training and ask Nora.  Things like

the rules around Sunshine, and how do we handle Carpe Diem.  I don’t think the need to be in the minutes, but maybe keep them in a separate list.

Frank:  They can be in the normal minutes, but should also be kept on a separate list.

Ida: We need to decide and commit to a deadline of online modules or we can start with the “Trustees Handbook”.  Maybe we identify some modules we need to complete sooner rather than later.

Frank:  I don’t think we can complete it by March 9th.

John:  Maybe we do 101 by next meeting and 201 by April meeting.

Ida:  I think we hold off on the book, we don’t shoot for all 30 modules, but maybe we do the first 10.

Frank:  I know the online is free but it’s 15 hours and the League is 4 hours as a group for $650. Everyone’s time is valuable.  I know we are trying to be conscious of money.  But I think I’d rather have someone do it face-to-face.

Ida:  Nora said that the administration would definitely need to be there for governance training.  We know the bylaws need to be revised and if we do the training this year then the line item needs to go towards bylaws and anyone coming in next year needs to do the online training, maybe not every module, but ones that we feel are more important and the book may come into play.  I don’t think we are ready to vote on this.  I think we need a line item in the financials for next meeting.  Anyone who wants to look at the online training can do so.  We will have a vote in next months meeting on training and money.

Item:  Carpe Diem Overview and Discussion by Greg Brown and Lili Adeli
Ida:  Greg sent a write up of what Carpe Diem is.  We need to have a separate meeting to discuss Carpe Diem.  Our option is do we start now or next year?  

Donelda:  We can start now.

Ida:  It’s a 5 minute meeting to review the financials.  Tina could you provide the financials on these?
Tina:  Yes.
Greg:  I thought it was going to be a much larger discussion, but if it’s just a 5 minute meeting, we will need to decide if we want Carpe Diem to grow or not.

Lili:  We are loosing money.  It is running off its own savings.  Maybe we suspend activity to cut our losses or raise our prices so it’s not losing money.

Tina:  If you suspend services we’d have to close it down now because there are insurance issues and such.  So if you are going to close it down, you really need to do it now.

Greg:  But we really can’t, we’d need to wait until June 30th because of the two existing contracts.
Ida:  Let’s have a separate meeting next month and Donelda will you have financials?

Donelda:  Yes.

Pam:  Will this Board serve as the Board of Carpe Diem?

Greg:  Yes, you already are.

Frank:  Here is the Trustee Handbook, if you want a copy Lili said you can get a copy from her.

Ida:  Will we have separate minutes and agenda for Carpe Diem?  

John:  Yes, we would have the separate meetings that follow each other.

Lili:  Although you are required to post meetings and agendas for Boulder Prep Board meetings, you are not required to post meetings and agendas for Board meetings for 501c3 and non-profits because they are not public entities– it is good practice, but not necessary.
Item:  Status of Boulder Prep Scholarships by Lili Adeli
I have fund raising packets for everyone.  On the left side, the first piece is a condensed charter renewal document to give to people who want to know more about the school.  Behind that is the “what you need to know about Boulder Prep”.  On the right side is a couple of things, top down:  school brochure, contribution card, envelope to give to individuals of anecdotes and request for contribution and mail back in the envelope, trustee scholarship program flyer, last sheet  is an overview of the school and why we need their contributions.  Colorado is 49th in public school funding. 

Pam:  We use all of our scholarship funding for our students, is that true?

Lili:  Yes, some funding is not used and does come back in.  I spoke to someone who has donated to us in the past and provided them with an update; they have now donated another $2,000.

Ida: So far, this year all we have is $2,000?

Lili:  Yes.  

Ida:  Maybe we can see what the trend has been the past 5 years and see what the program can look like going forward.  Can we show list of students, how much they received and where the money has gone and what is coming back in?

Lili:  Yes. 

Item:  Meeting Adjourned
John asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting.

Ida:  The meeting was adjourned at 8:18 pm.
*Items in italics are questions that were brought up in this meeting and placed on a separate list to be addressed as governance policies and procedures.
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